Works Cited-Primary

- "Academics." Attucks: The School That Opened a City, 15 Aug. 2016,
 - thirdattucks.wordpress.com/photo-gallery/academics/.
 - Interviews with former students and principal were used for quotes and context to understand the obstacles they overcame. The interviews are with students who attended Attucks.
- Anthony, Cara. "After 60 Years, Crispus Attucks Team Finally Gets Its Parade." *Indianapolis Star*, IndyStar, 24 May 2015, www.indystar.com/story/news/2015/05/23/years-crispus-attucks-team-finally-gets-parade/27856413/.
 - From this article, I understood how the former Attucks High School basketball champions helped integrate high schools. In 2015, the former team celebrated their victory by being the parade marshals.
- "Brigadier General Norris W. Overton: A Lifetime of Leadership." *Indianapolis Public Schools Newsroom*, ipsnewsroom.org/brigadier-general-norris-w-overton-a-lifetime-of-leadership/.
 - Access was provided to a picture of Brigadier General Norris W. Overton, who was an Attucks graduate. Overton is still recognized still today as a famous grad and this helped me understand who attended Attucks.
- "Classroom at Crispus Attucks High School." *Indiana Historical Collection*, images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/p0303/id/19/rec/51.
 - This picture showed a teacher and his students in a classroom. It showed that Attucks classrooms were similar to other high schools at the time.
- "Crispus Attucks High School." Indiana Historical Collection,
 - images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/dc012/id/13409/rec/7.
 - This source was used for a picture of the school during its early days showing its design and how it was built, which helped me draw a visual of the school.

- "Crispus Attucks High School Graduating Class of 1930." *Indiana Historical Collection*, images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/p16797coll34/id/22.

 Image found of graduating class of 1930 from Attucks yearbook. This image was used on the website to show how large the graduating class was.
- "Crispus Attucks High School Social History Project Teacher Interview with Former Principal Russell A. Lane." *Indiana Historical Collection*, images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/p16797coll34/id/30.

 Interview with Dr. Lane provided help in understanding the time period and what type of teachers were hired to help the students at Attucks be successful.
- Crowley, Lean. "Jazz Educator and Musician David Baker Dies, Aged 83." *JAZZIZ Magazine*, 28 Mar. 2016, www.jazziz.com/ron-carter-named-2016-detroit-jazz-festival-artist-in-residence/.

This source provided a picture of famous jazz musician, David Baker who was a graduate of Crispus Attucks. I learned about yet another famous graduate from Attucks High School.

- "Davis & Samp; Associates, Inc." Davis & Samp; Associates, Inc., davisassocindy.com/.

 Auditorium currently in Crispus Attucks and used by students today. Picture used on website and shows how the school is thriving.
- Fame, Tj. "Heart Health Indiana." *Heart Health Indiana*, 1 Jan. 2013, hearthealthindiana.blogspot.com/.

 Photograph of current Crispus Attucks students, from different backgrounds. This
 - shows how the school has integrated since 1971.
- Hoosier History Live, *Featuring Host Nelson Price*, <u>www.hoosierhistorylive.org/mail/2014-02-15.html</u>.

This source provided me with a picture of Patricia Payne and quote. She is the Director of Crispus Attucks Museum at the high school.

"Hoosier State Chronicles: Indiana's Digital Historic Newspaper Program." Daily Tribune 1 April 1917 - Hoosier State Chronicles: Indiana's Digital Historic Newspaper Program, newspapers.library.in.gov/.

Newspaper front page was used as an image to explain what was happening in the African-American community in the early to mid 19th century. I also found an image of KKK during the 1920's. This front page and stories helped provide context on how African-Americans were treated at the time.

- "Indianapolis School Board Decision to Create Segregated High School." *Indiana Historical Collection*, images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/p16797coll34/id/6/rec/1.

 This document shows the decision made by IPS to create a segregated high school, helping me to understand the forces that caused the building of Crispus Attucks High School.
- Jackson, Debbie Minter. "Janet Langhart Cohen on Anne & Emmett, When Will the Hatred That Destroyed These Children End?" *DC Theatre Scene*, 26 July 2017, dctheatrescene.com/2017/07/26/janet-langhart-cohen-anne-emmett-will-hatred-destroyed-children-end/.

This image is of professional journalist, Janet Cohen who is a Crispus Attucks graduate.

Again, I was able to see how many successful alumni there are from Attucks High

School.

"Protest Against Proposed Colored High School." *Indiana Historical Collection*, images.indianahistory.org/cdm/compoundobject/collection/p16797coll34/id/5/rec/2.

This document shows the protest from the black community protesting the segregated Crispus Attucks High School, which helped me to see the involvement of the African-American community at the time.

[&]quot;Roni Ely." Angela Brown, www.angelambrown.com/project/477/.

This site was used to find an image of Angela Brown, opera singer who graduated from Crispus Attucks.

"Thomas Jefferson (Crispus Attucks) High School Architectural Drawing, Front Elevation."

Indiana Historical Collection,

images.indianahistory.org/cdm/singleitem/collection/p16797coll34/id/2/rec/1.

This image shows the original name of Crispus Attucks High School in the architecture drawing. I learned how the black community triumphed by getting the name changed.

WCRhoden. "Locker Room Talk: First Day of NBA Free Agency Should Be Called Big O Day."

The Undefeated, The Undefeated, 2 July 2017, theundefeated.com/features/lockerroom-talk-first-day-of-nba-free-agency-should-be-called-big-o-day/.

Website used to find an image of Oscar Robertson who is a retired NBA player that was a graduate of Crispus Attucks High School. This helped me understand the role basketball played in ending segregation.

Works Cited- Secondary

"Attucks: The School That Opened a City." WFYI Public Media, 23 Sept. 2016,

www.wfyi.org/programs/attucks/television/attucks-the-school-that-opened-a-city.

The recent documentary in 2016 was watched to help understand basic information,
gather facts, and find quotes. I was inspired to tell the story and legacy of Crispus

Attucks after watching this.

Bryan, E.J. "Why The Crispus Attucks Legend Lives On – Indianapolis Monthly." *Indianapolis Monthly*, 29 Mar. 2019, www.indianapolismonthly.com/arts-and-culture/why-the-crispus-attucks-legend-lives-on.

This recent interview is with the author of the book I read. The interview again focuses on the legacy of Attucks and helps me understand the role basketball played in ending segregation.

Chandler, D.L. "Little Known Black History Fact: Crispus Attucks High School." *Black America Web*, 17 May 2016, blackamericaweb.com/2016/05/17/little-known-black-history-fact-crispus-attucks-high-school/.

This article provided information on how the black community was treated during the 1920's.

"Crispus Attucks HIgh School--Indianapolis: A Discover Our Shared Heritage Travelltinerary."

National Parks Service, U.S. Department of the Interior,

www.nps.gov/nr/travel/indianapolis/crispusattucks.htm.

Crispus Attucks High School has a museum that focuses on the schools and black history. I was able to visit the school and meet the museum director, who I interviewed. Seeing the museum and school allowed me to take pictures, and I learned many basic facts about the school through the interview.

Davis, Victoria T. "The School That Opened a City'." *Indianapolis Recorder Newspaper*, 2 July 2015, www.indianapolisrecorder.com/news/article_6f7564ca-20da-11e5-8c0e-6b300d260460.html.

This article shared information about the documentary, how it was made, and why it was made. It featured an interview with the director, Ted Green. I understood why he wanted to tell the story, which was inspiring.

Hackney, Suzette. "Hackney: The Story of Attucks - the Shame and the Glory." *Indianapolis Star*, IndyStar, 1 Feb. 2018, https://www.indystar.com/story/opinion/columnists/suzette-hackney/2016/05/15/hackney-story-attucks-shame-glory/84283328/.

This article provided me with information about the basketball team and how it succeeded in bringing together the two communities. This helped to understand the role of the basketball team and its importance in the Civil Rights Movement.

Hoose, Phillip M. *Attucks!: Oscar Robertson and the Basketball Team That Awakened a City*.

Farrar Straus Giroux Books for Young Readers, 2018.

This book gave me information about the basketball team and how they won two championship games. Reading the entire book helped show me how the basketball team was negatively treated on and off the court.

"IUPUI." Indiana Historical Records, 1916-2008 | University Library,

www.ulib.iupui.edu/collections/CAttucks.

This source gave me access to different yearbooks of Crispus Attucks High School showing when students graduated.

MCCOYChalkbeat.org, DYLAN PEERS. "Separate but Excellent: History of Crispus Attucks High School." *Indianapolis Recorder Newspaper*, 28 July 2016,

www.indianapolisrecorder.com/article b37ac3c4-20ad-533c-901f-3f77a4a29fc0.html.

This article had lots of information about the history of African-Americans and how and why they traveled to Indiana during the Great Migration.

McCallum, Jack. "Crispus Attucks: Indiana's True Underdog Story." Sl.com,

www.si.com/nba/2016/02/23/crispus-attucks-oscar-robertson-hoosiers-pacers-indiana-high-school.

Information from this source included how the basketball team was treated, which helped me to understand all that the players had to overcome.

"Retro Indy: Crispus Attucks High School." *Indianapolis Star*, IndyStar, 13 Aug. 2016, www.indystar.com/story/news/history/retroindy/2014/02/24/crispus-attucks/5774495/.

This website gave me access to basic background information on Attucks so I knew why Attucks was created.

Schneider, Chelsea. "Documentary on Crispus Attucks High to Premiere This Week."

Indianapolis Star, IndyStar, 14 Aug. 2016,

www.indystar.com/story/news/education/2016/08/14/documentary-crispus-attucks-high-premiere-week/88681594/.

This article has many quotes and a list of famous Attucks graduates. In addition, this article helped me to understand the overall legacy of the school.

Wakefield, Dan. "How Oscar Robertson and Crispus Attucks Champions Were Finally Honored

- Decades Later." *NUVO*, NUVO, 9 2018, <u>www.nuvo.net/entertainment/sports/how-oscar-robertson-and-crispus-attucks-champions-were-finally-honored/article_8dba6f30-70a0-55c3-af9b-77fb8b3738ee.html.</u>

I learned from this website that they celebrated Crispus Attucks High School in the INDY 500 Parade, years after they were unfairly recognized when the basketball team won the championship.